Page 2
Sel.Mtg.

03/13/12


BOARD OF SELECTMEN

MEETING MINUTES

MARCH 13, 2012
The regular meeting was called to order at 7:36 PM.  Present were Selectwoman Bik, Selectmen Sawyer, Marchand, Wozniak and Haughey; and Town Administrator Keyes.
The Board recited the Pledge of Allegiance.

Ms. Bik made a motion to accept the minutes of the meetings of February 22, February 28 and February 29, 2012, seconded by Mr. Sawyer.  Vote unanimous. 
Good & Welfare

Robert Dubois - 56 Edgewater Drive – Mr. Dubois wanted to notify the public that a forum for school committee candidates and selectmen candidates has been set up for March 20, 2012.  

He stated the water levels at Harris Pond were down in 1995 because of the drought and also because Woonsocket lowered the levels.  He said this affected wells and is concerned this could happen again.  

Correspondence

Mr. Keyes said on March 5, 2012, the Millville Board of Selectmen rescinded their previous vote to not pursue renegotiations for the Intermunicipal Agreement between the Towns of Blackstone and Millville.  Mr. Sawyer made a motion to allow Mr. Keyes to negotiate with the Town of Millville and bring back a new contract for the board members to review on March 21, 2012, seconded by Ms. Bik (Exhibit A).  Mr. Marchand said this is for the use of the Council on Aging van and is glad they are coming back to the system.  Vote unanimous.

Hearings & Meetings 

Mr. Keyes said the Finance Committee meets Monday nights to discuss budgets.
Mr. Wozniak made a motion to move the application for a Class I license from Paul E. Marvelle up on the agenda, seconded by Mr. Sawyer and Mr. Marchand.  Vote unanimous.  
New Business

Review Application for a Class I License From Paul E. Marvelle, Open Road Cycles and Custom Fabricating, 171 Mendon Street – Mr. Marvelle said the address is wrong on the application; it should be 171.  He currently has a home occupation license and wants a dealer license because he wants to sell scooters.  He has been in business for 7 years.  Mr. Sawyer said there has never been a complaint about Mr. Marvelle.  Mr. Marvelle said most of the scooters would be kept inside in the garage.  
Ms. Bik wants to add Class I to the empty space at the top of the page on page 33 of the packet. 
Mr. Marvelle said he is not required to get a dealer plate and is not looking to get one at this time.  Mr. Sawyer made a motion to approve the Class I license for Paul E. Marvelle, Open Road Cycles and Custom Fabricating, seconded by Mr. Wozniak (Exhibit B).  Mr. Marvelle wants to extend the morning hours.  Mr. Keyes said abutters need to be notified first and he would have to come back before the Board.  Vote unanimous.  

Old Business 

Finance Team Update - Mr. Keyes said they are reconciling through July and August and Mrs. Muller is doing reconciliation with John Sullivan from Melanson & Heath.  He said this is progressing very well and would have a full report the end of the month.  Mr. Keyes said the reconciliation is from July 1 through this fiscal year.  Ms. Bik asked if Mrs. Muller has encountered problems.  Mr. Keyes said the work is being done on a daily basis and is labor intensive.  He said Mrs. Muller took over the ambulance fund and the Veterans’ fund.  He said they would discuss Veterans’ payments in two weeks.  

Annual Vacation Time - Mr. Keyes said this is regarding the personnel policy and they are in the process of updating it.  He will provide a revised policy to the Board so they can vote on it.  Mr. Marchand said it would save the Town a lot of money and thanked Mr. Keyes for bringing this to the forefront.  Mr. Sawyer agrees with Mr. Marchand and Mr. Keyes and said vacation is there for a reason.  
New Business

AECOM – Stormwater – Jami Walsh and Richard Jubinville from AECOM were here to provide a presentation (Exhibit C).  Mr. Suprenant, DPW Director was also present.   

Mr. Sawyer asked if retention ponds from developments were included.  Ms. Walsh said yes and they also did inspections.  She said they would take samples from the eight outfalls to see if there is something other than stormwater present.  She said outfalls are not an issue for this permit period but for the next period outfalls will need to be sampled.  
Mr. Sawyer asked Mr. Suprenant if the DPW workers could do the work.  Mr. Suprenant said most of the work requires engineering expertise.  Ms. Walsh said AECOM would come up with a maintenance plan for the system that would allow his guys to work this into their daily duties.  
Mr. Wozniak asked about No Dumping signs.  Ms. Walsh thinks they would be a good idea and would only need 25-30 because a lot of the pipes are inaccessible.
Ms. Walsh said the cost for this would be approximately $350,000 - $400,000.  Ms. Bik said the new regulations were mandated in 2003 and asked if they will need to backtrack.  Ms. Walsh does not anticipate backtracking but said there might be new regulations in 2017.  She said the timeframe would be over a period of five years.  Mr. Wozniak wants to know what the options are.  Mr. Keyes suggested borrowing the whole $400,000 and pay as you go.  Mr. Jubinville said he would forward a pay as you go sheet to the Board.  
Veterans’ Payments – Mr. Sawyer said Mr. Keyes and the Veteran’s agent are working on this and will bring it up at the next meeting.  Mr. Keyes wants to add this to the agenda for March 27.

Approval of Payroll Warrants #12EWA32 and #12PW32 - Mr. Sawyer made a motion to approve the payroll warrants, seconded by Ms. Bik.  Vote unanimous.
Approval of Vendor Warrant #12EW32 - Mr. Sawyer made a motion to approve the vendor warrant, seconded by Ms. Bik.  Vote unanimous.  
Matters that the Chairman of the Board of Selectmen Reasonably Anticipates to Discuss – Chairman Haughey is concerned about the item Ms. Bik previously 6b’d and asked the pleasure of the Board.  Mr. Wozniak wants to take the item off 6b to address it.  The Board is amenable to taking this up.  Chairman Haughey said the 20D vote was for special disclosures for Paulette Boyko, member of the Water & Sewer Commission.  Mr. Sawyer wanted to take a roll call vote.  Mr. Sawyer – nay; Mr. Wozniak – nay; Ms. Bik – nay; Mr. Marchand – nay and Chairman Haughey - aye.  Chairman Haughey said the vote was 4 to 1 and asked Mr. Keyes to notify Paulette Boyko.
Good & Welfare – Selectmen 
Mr. Wozniak – He has concerns about misinformation especially during campaign time. He referenced an article that Representative Fattman was investigating a claim why a revitalization grant was not claimed by the Town and wants to know where Rep. Fattman got that information.  He said he was not contacted by any representatives and wants to find out where Rep. Fattman got this information because no vote was taken by the Board.  He will send a letter to Rep. Fattman and also follow up with a phone call to find out where that information came from.
Mr. Sawyer – He said the Town has not received any grants for parks, COG or low income for many years.  He also said the Town has never turned down grant money from the State in his career.

Mr. Marchand – He agreed with Mr. Wozniak.  He also wants to extend condolences on the passing of Mrs. McCooey; he believes she was the oldest living resident in Town.

Ms. Bik – She also wanted to echo the sentiments of Mr. Wozniak and when he sends the letter she wants him to mention her name or other board members’ names because that information is inaccurate.  She said campaigns should be run on an individual’s merits not nastiness.  
She said the library has two events:  March 20 at 7:00 PM - there is a musical tour through the centuries; and March 27 at 6:30 PM - The Plant Doctor is in.   The Senior Center is having two seatings for a corn beef and cabbage dinner on March 14 and March 17.  On March 20 the Middle School Chorus will be performing at the Senior Center at 11:00 AM.  The Friends of the Council on Aging are selling baby blankets in the foyer.  For every blanket that is sold, one will be donated to the hospital.  The blankets are $10.  They are looking for contributions or donations of new yarn.  
She wanted to say a special thank you to Mr. Sawyer for taking on the responsibility of Veterans.  

Chairman Haughey – He said the Finance Committee has started going through the process of discussing the budget.  He said for the first time in 10 or 11 years there is no free cash or stabilization to be used.  He wanted to extend a thank you to Mr. Keyes and the department heads for completing the budget on time.  He is proud of the work everyone has done.  He wants Mr. Wozniak to also add his name to Rep. Fattman’s letter.  He wished all candidates well in their campaigns.

Mr. Sawyer made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 9:01 PM, seconded by Mr. Wozniak.  Vote unanimous.

Respectfully submitted,

Kim Milliken 


